The right to be cared: Linking gender justice and social protection

Concept note

by Roberto Bissio

In November 2015 the Uruguayan parliament unanimously gave legal status to the “right to be cared” and created a National Care System to make that right effective.

The Right to be Cared is recognized as a human right of people temporarily or permanently vulnerable, such as people living with disabilities, children or older persons in a dependency situation. The law recognizes the social value of care work and explicitly aims at changing a situation where that work is mainly an unpaid responsibility of women.

The Integrated National Care System (SNIC)
 was first put on the policy agenda in the 1990's by civil society organizations (mostly women and feminist organizations).
 The combination of a social demand for the transformation of the social organization of care, together with political will, produced a set of integrated policies with three core dimensions: 

i) care provision for children under three years old, which includes: day care provision (in public institutions, as universities, workplaces, community spaces), easy access to credit to improve care infrastructure, extension of paternal leave and implementation of parental leave;

ii) care services for elderly people and people with disabilities, which includes: personal assistance, day care and long-term residential institutions, tele-assistance; 

iii) professionalization of paid care work, through training activities as well as certification of labour competencies and validation of previous training.

To make the right to be cared effective, people needing personal assistance and not able to pay for it get a subsidy from the state, that can be used to pay the care giver (mainly women), that can be a family member. Thus, women doing care work have not only recognition of the social value of their work but also formalization as workers (with all the corresponding social rights) and professionalization.
The SNIC is run by a board composed of the ministries of Social Development (chair), Education, Labour and Social Security, Public Health and, last but not least, the Finance Ministry. The board is advised by a Consultative Council with representatives from civil society, academia, unions and employers.
Thus, a policy that expands and protects human rights of vulnerable people becomes also a policy that promotes women rights and helps break the silos between different ministries, by forcing them to reconceptualize their mandate in terms of “care” and not just under their different traditional “boxes” of “education”, “health”, “welfare”. Further, by incorporation the Finance Ministry in the board of the care system, proper budgeting of the operation is ensured, as well as the future protection of this right-based approach against eventual “austerity” policies.

The “Right to be Cared” principles are being incorporated into care systems in other Latin Amereican countries (Chile, Costa Rica, El Salvador) as a way to expand social protection systems, reduce inequalities and lighten the burden of unpaid care work of women.
Issues to discuss
Considering the persistance of an unfair gender distribution of care work and its informality when paid, is this a valid approach to make social protection gender-sensitive?
What other gender-positive policies should the Coalition support.
How can we better link the women's movements with the coalition?
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